Form No. 10-300 (Rev. 10-74)

PH035 3493

DATA SHEET FOR NPS USE ONLY

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES **INVENTORY -- NOMINATION FORM**

DATE ENTERED

RECEIVED

AUG 2 9 1977

DEC 9 1976

SEE INSTRUCTIONS IN HOW TO COMPLETE NATIONAL REGISTER FORMS TIONO COMPLETE ADDI ICADI E CEO CNITDIEC

NAME	a da ferrar de la companya de la com			
HISTORIC				
	DAVIS MEMORIAL			
LOCATION	ML II.	, S₩¼, NE¼, Sec. 28, ⁻	τ 2 ς D 17 F о р	o_balf mile
STREET & NUMBER	east of Hiawatha	, SW4, NE4, Sec. 20,	1 Z J, K I/ L, UI	e-nuri mirc
STREET & NUMBER		a de la construcción de la constru		
CITY, TOWN			CONGRESSIONAL DIST	RICT
Hiaw	atha	<u>X</u> VICINITY OF	No. 2, Martha	Keys
STATE		CODE	COUNTY	CODE
Kans	as_	20	Brown	013
CLASSIFIC	ATION			
CATEGORY	OWNERSHIP	STATUS	PRES	ENTUSE
	PUBLIC	OCCUPIED	AGRICULTURE	MUSEUM
BUILDING(S)	X_PRIVATE	UNOCCUPIED	COMMERCIAL	PARK
STRUCTURE	ВОТН	WORK IN PROGRESS	EDUCATIONAL	PRIVATE RESIDE
SITE	PUBLIC ACQUISITIO	N ACCESSIBLE	ENTERTAINMENT	RELIGIOUS
	IN PROCESS	YES: RESTRICTED	GOVERNMENT	SCIENTIFIC
	BEING CONSIDERED	X YES: UNRESTRICTED	INDUSTRIAL	TRANSPORTATIO
· · · · · · · · ·		NO	MILITARY	X_OTHER Memor
	PROPERTY		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
UWNER OF		$\frac{1}{2} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left[$		
NAME				
NAME John M.	Davis (deceased)			
NAME John M. Street & NUMBER				
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown				
NAME John M. Street & NUMBER unknown City, town			STATE	
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY, TOWN unknown	<u>Davis (deceased)</u>	VICINITY OF	STATE	
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY, TOWN unknown			STATE	
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY, TOWN unknown LOCATION	<u>Davis (deceased)</u>		STATE	
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY, TOWN unknown	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DES	CRIPTION	STATE	
NAME John M. Street & NUMBER unknown City, town unknown LOCATION COURTHOUSE, REGISTRY OF DEEDS, E	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DESC	CRIPTION	STATE	
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY, TOWN unknown LOCATION COURTHOUSE,	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DESC TC. Register of De	CRIPTION eeds	STATE	
NAME John M. Street & NUMBER unknown City, town unknown LOCATION COURTHOUSE, REGISTRY OF DEEDS, E STREET & NUMBER	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DES	CRIPTION eeds		
NAME John M. Street & NUMBER unknown City, town unknown LOCATION COURTHOUSE, REGISTRY OF DEEDS, E	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DESC TC. Register of De Brown County (CRIPTION eeds	STATE	
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY, TOWN UNKNOWN COURTHOUSE, REGISTRY OF DEEDS,E STREET & NUMBER CITY, TOWN	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DESC TC. Register of De Brown County (Hiawatha	CRIPTION eeds Courthouse		
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY, TOWN UNKNOWN COURTHOUSE, REGISTRY OF DEEDS,E STREET & NUMBER CITY, TOWN	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DESC TC. Register of De Brown County (Hiawatha	CRIPTION eeds	STATE	
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY, TOWN LOCATION COURTHOUSE, REGISTRY OF DEEDS,E STREET & NUMBER CITY, TOWN	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DESC TC. Register of De Brown County (Hiawatha	CRIPTION eeds Courthouse	STATE	
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY, TOWN LOCATION COURTHOUSE, REGISTRY OF DEEDS,E STREET & NUMBER CITY, TOWN REPRESEN' TITLE	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DESC TC Register of De Brown County (Hiawatha TATION IN EXIS	CRIPTION eeds Courthouse	STATE	
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY, TOWN LOCATION COURTHOUSE, REGISTRY OF DEEDS,E STREET & NUMBER CITY, TOWN REPRESEN' TITLE Histori	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DESC TC. Register of De Brown County (Hiawatha	CRIPTION eeds Courthouse	STATE	
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY. TOWN LOCATION COURTHOUSE. REGISTRY OF DEEDS,E STREET & NUMBER CITY. TOWN REPRESEN' TITLE Histori	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DESC TC Register of De Brown County (Hiawatha TATION IN EXIS	CRIPTION eeds Courthouse STING SURVEYS	state Kansas	
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY, TOWN LOCATION COURTHOUSE, REGISTRY OF DEEDS,E STREET & NUMBER CITY, TOWN REPRESEN' TITLE Histori DATE 1973	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DESC TC Register of De Brown County (Hiawatha TATION IN EXIS	CRIPTION eeds Courthouse	state Kansas	
NAME John M. STREET & NUMBER unknown CITY. TOWN UNKNOWN LOCATION COURTHOUSE, REGISTRY OF DEEDS,E STREET & NUMBER CITY, TOWN REPRESEN' TITLE Histori DATE 1973 DEPOSITORY FOR	Davis (deceased) OF LEGAL DESC TC Register of De Brown County (Hiawatha TATION IN EXIS	CRIPTION eeds Courthouse STING SURVEYS	state Kansas	

Y. TOWN

Topeka

TATE Kansas



Vise riya

On serie

CONDITION		CHECK ONE	CHECK ONE
EXCELLENT	DETERIORATED	XUNALTERED	XORIGINAL SITE
X _{GOOD}	RUINS	ALTERED	MOVED DATE
FAIR	UNEXPOSED		

DESCRIBE THE PRESENT AND ORIGINAL (IF KNOWN) PHYSICAL APPEARANCE

The Davis Memorial is at the south end of Mt. Hope Cemetery, which is filled with many large, impressive tombstones. The memorial is a collection of sculpture portraying the various stages of John M. and Sarah E. Davis' lives together. A massive polished Vermont granite canopy, which reportedly weighs 105,000 pounds and is supported by six granite pillars, shelters the tombs and most of the statues.

The two seated groupings to the south are the first figures visible to the visitor. These figures are the only ones not located under the granite canopy which shelters the rest of the monument. The grouping to the west has been carved of unpolished Vermont granite and portrays a figure of John Davis as he looked after his wife's death, seated next to a chair labeled "The Vacant Chair." All other figures in the monument have been carved of Carrara marble. The group to the east depicts both Sarah and John Davis shortly after they had moved into Hiawatha, sitting on the front porch of their home. These statues of John Davis depict him without his left hand which he lost in a farming accident. Between these two groups stands a large polished granite urn.

Two seated statues in Carrara marble on the west side of the monument represent the Davises as a young couple. This is the only statue of John Davis without a beard.

The remaining statues are grouped around the two burial vaults. Two statues each of both John and Sarah Davis at different stages of their lives stand and face each other across the two granite slabs which mark their graves. Another statue of John Davis kneels with a bowed head at the foot of Sarah's grave, while an angel with a wreath kneels at his grave.

The entire memorial is surrounded by a granite fence with inset panels of pink grained marble set in a white stone frame. The railing of the enclosure has been accented with pink marble urns and delicately carved slabs. There is a granite urn at each corner of the monument.

The monument appears much the same as it did at John Davis' death, although its tremendous weight is causing settling problems. The marble statues were originally highly polished, but a cleaning solution which Davis used on the figures removed all of the glaze.

1

MARINE TRAT Care and

PERIOD	AF	REAS OF SIGNIFICANCE CH	IECK AND JUSTIFY BELOW	
PREHISTORIC	ARCHEOLOGY-PREHISTORIC	COMMUNITY PLANNING	LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTURE	RELIGION
1400-1499	ARCHEOLOGY-HISTORIC	CONSERVATION	LAW	SCIENCE
1500-1599	AGRICULTURE	ECONOMICS	LITERATURE	X SCULPTURE
1600-1699	ARCHITECTURE	EDUCATION	MILITARY	SOCIAL/HUMANITARIAN
	ART	ENGINEERING		THEATER
1800-1899	COMMERCE	EXPLORATION/SETTLEMENT	PHILOSOPHY	TRANSPORTATION
(1900-	COMMUNICATIONS	INDUSTRY	POLITICS/GOVERNMENT	OTHER (SPECIFY)
1. A.				Q

STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

8 SIGNIFICANCE

The Davis Memorial in Mount Hope Cemetery near Hiawatha was erected in the 1930's by John M. Davis to perpetuate the memory of his wife Sarah. Almost from the beginning the memorial attracted large crowds of visitors, and itshas become one of the better known memorials in the United States.

John M. Davis, an orphan, came to Kansas in 1879 from Kentucky. He secured work as a farm hand and a year later married one of his employer's daughters. The marriage was over the objections of her family. Davis and his wife worked hard, spent little and had a local reputation for being tight or stingy. Davis eventually acquired two of the best quarter-sections of farm ground in the county and amassed a considerable fortune before the loss of a hand in an accident in 1908 forced him to give up active farming operations. In 1916 the Davises moved to Hiawatha where they lived quietly and unobtrusively until Sarah's death December 3, 1930.

There was much talk among the townspeople about the Davis wealth and what they thought he might, or should, do with it after his wife's death. The Davises had no children; he was an orphan and had no relatives; her family had treated him unkindly and he certainly wouldn't leave his money to them. Soon after his wife's death people began asking him to endow colleges or to build a hospital, park or swimming pool or to support certain charities. Davis didn't care for that and decided he couldn't please everyone so would only try to please himself.

When his plans for the memorial became known in 1931, there was much criticism of him in the community and considerable resentment. Davis apparently had no definite plan when he started on the memorial. He simply made arrangements with Horace England, owner of the local monument company, to have two marble statues of himself and his wife carved in Carrara, Italy. Photographs sent to the craftsmen resulted in amazing likenesses, and Davis liked the first two so well that he ordered an eventual total of eleven. All but one were of Carrara marble; it was of Vermont granite. The statues, six of himself, four of his wife and one of a kneeling angel, depicted the couple at various stages of their married life and him mourning her death. The last statue in the sequence showed him seated beside an empty chair with the inscription "The Vacant Chair." The statues were apparently all in place by 1933. A canopy of granite had earlier been placed over the burial vaults. Low walls were added in 1935 to protect the statues from the curious. Davis refused to say how much the memorial cost; estimates ran as high as \$750,000, but the usual guess was \$200,000 to \$250,000. Apparently the only person beside Davis who knew the cost was Horace England and he never said.

9 MAJOR BIBLIOGRAPHICAL REFERENCES

"Cemetery Is Attraction Now for Many Visitors," Topeka Capital, February 1, 1938.

"Davis Builds \$200,000 Memorial to His Wife," Topeka Capital, July 23, 1932.

0 GEOGRAPH			an a			
	TED PROPERTY <u>less</u>	s than one	oli yoʻrada oʻra da sekilari Bayan (teksor toʻrgan s Ta'lari yoʻrada sekilari			
						-
A 1 5 2 8 4 ZONE EASTIN C 1 1 1		38,5,0 ING	B ZONE EA	ASTING	NORTHING	1.
	RY DESCRIPTION .			AUG 114	ŦN	
	1 al 2 % "		173	with States and a	f. 4:	
キャイアー・目言	₩°5,₩° ; n	a da serie de la composición de la comp Esta de la composición	a tanan karangan baran baran Karan karangan baran karangan baran karangan barangan barangan barangan barangan barangan barangan barangan bar	N. S.	an water for	• * *.
	C Y CY		n galada 12 00 galaria. Marina katalaria da katalaria da katalaria da katalaria da katalaria da katalaria.			
LIST ALL STA	TES AND COUNTIES	S FOR PROPER	TIES OVERLAPPING	STATE OR COL	INTY BOUNDARIES	
STATE	ter en la consta Casalo que consta sus Secondo de constantes	CODE	COUNTY		CODE	· · · ·
STATE		CODE	COUNTY		CODE	
			istoric Sites Historian	Survey		
Corne Organization Kansa	rd Pankratz, I lia Wyma, Arch s State Histon	nitectural	Historian	DATE Octo	<u>bber 15, 1976</u>	
Corne ORGANIZATION Kansa STREET & NUMBER	lia Wyma, Arch State Histon	nitectural	Historian	DATE Octo Telep	<u>bber 15, 1976</u> номе -296-3251	
ORGANIZATION Corne Kansa STREET & NUMBER 120 k CITY OR TOWN	elia Wyma, Arch <u>Is State Histo</u> n West Tenth	nitectural	Historian	DATE Octo TELEF 913- STATE	ноле - <u>296.,3251</u>	
Corne ORGANIZATION Kansa STREET & NUMBER 120 k CITY OR TOWN Topek	elia Wyma, Arch as State Histon West Tenth a	nitectural rical Socie	<u>Historian</u> ty	DATE Octo TELEP 913- STATE Kans	HONE -296-3251 sas 66612	
Corne ORGANIZATION Kansa STREET & NUMBER 120 M CITY OR TOWN Topek 2 STATE HIST	elia Wyma, Arch <u>Is State Histon</u> West Tenth Ka ORIC PRESE	nitectural rical Socie ERVATIO	Historian ty N OFFICER (DATE Octo TELEP 913- STATE Kans CERTIFIC	-296-3251 sas 66612 CATION	
Corne ORGANIZATION Kansa STREET & NUMBER 120 M CITY OR TOWN Topek 2 STATE HIST	elia Wyma, Arch <u>Is State Histon</u> West Tenth Ka ORIC PRESE	nitectural rical Socie ERVATIO GNIFICANCE OF	Historian ty N OFFICER THIS PROPERTY W	DATE Octo TELEP 913- STATE Kans CERTIFIC	HONE 296-3251 Sas 66612 CATION TE IS: 11 10 10 10 10	
Corne ORGANIZATION Kansa STREET & NUMBER 120 M CITY OR TOWN Topek 2 STATE HIST	elia Wyma, Arch As State Histon Mest Tenth Ka ORIC PRESH THE EVALUATED SIG	nitectural rical Socie ERVATIO GNIFICANCE OF	Historian ty N OFFICER (DATE Octo TELEP 913- STATE Kans CERTIFIC	HONE 296-3251 Sas 66612 CATION TE IS: 11 10 10 10 10	
Corne ORGANIZATION Kansa STREET & NUMBER 120 k CITY OR TOWN Topek 2 STATE HIST	elia Wyma, Arch as State Histon Mest Tenth a ORIC PRESE THE EVALUATED SIC AL Historic Preservation operty for inclusion i	nitectural rical Socie CRVATIO GNIFICANCE OF STA officer for the F in the National	Historian ty NOFFICER THIS PROPERTY W TEX_ National Historic Pres Register and certify t	DATE Octo TELEP 913- STATE Kans CERTIFIC ITHIN THE STA LOCAI	HONE -296-3251 Sas 66612 CATION TE IS: HOLE AN 89-6	
Corne ORGANIZATION STREET & NUMBER 120 M CITY OR TOWN 2 STATE HIST T NATION As the designated State hereby nominate this pr	elia Wyma, Arch as State Histon lest Tenth a ORIC PRESE HE EVALUATED SIC AL Historic Preservation operty for inclusion in set forth by the Nation	nitectural rical Socie SRVATIO SNIFICANCE OF STA Officer for the I in the National nal Park Service	Historian ty NOFFICER THIS PROPERTY W TEX_ National Historic Pres Register and certify t	DATE Octo TELEP 913- STATE Kans CERTIFIC ITHIN THE STA LOCAI	HONE -296-3251 Sas 66612 CATION TE IS: HOLE AN 89-6	
Corne ORGANIZATION Kansa STREET & NUMBER 120 M CITY OR TOWN 2 STATE HIST NATIONA As the designated State hereby nominate this pr criteria and procedures s STATE HISTORIC PRESER TITLE	elia Wyma, Arch as State Histon lest Tenth a ORIC PRESE THE EVALUATED SIC AL Historic Preservation operty for inclusion in bet forth by the Nation IVATION OFFICER SIGNA	nitectural rical Socie CRVATIO GNIFICANCE OF STA Officer for the l in the National nal Park Service	Historian ty NOFFICER THIS PROPERTY W TEX_ National Historic Pres Register and certify t	DATE Octo TELEP 913- STATE Kans CERTIFIC ITHIN THE STA LOCAI ervation Act of hat if has been	HONE -296-3251 Sas 66612 CATION TE IS: 1000 1966 (Public Law 89-6 evaluated according t	
Corne ORGANIZATION Kansa STREET & NUMBER 120 M CITY OR TOWN 2 STATE HIST NATIONA As the designated State hereby nominate this pr criteria and procedures s STATE HISTORIC PRESER TITLE Executive	elia Wyma, Arch as State Histon Mest Tenth a ORIC PRESE THE EVALUATED SIGNAL Historic Preservation operty for inclusion in set forth by the Nation NATION OFFICER SIGNA Director, Kar	nitectural rical Socie CRVATIO SNIFICANCE OF STA Officer for the I in the National nal Park Service NTURE	Historian ty NOFFICER THIS PROPERTY W TE_X_ National Historic Pres Register and certify t <u>L</u> <u>H</u> <u>M</u> Historical Soc	DATE Octo TELEP 913- STATE Kans CERTIFIC ITHIN THE STA LOCAI ervation Act of hat it has been Multiple DATE	HONE -296-3251 Sas 66612 CATION TE IS: 1000 1966 (Public Law 89-6 evaluated according t	o the
Corne ORGANIZATION Kansa STREET & NUMBER 120 k CITY OR TOWN 2 STATE HIST NATIONA As the designated State hereby nominate this pr criteria and procedures s STATE HISTORIC PRESER TITLE Executive R NPS USE ONLY	elia Wyma, Arch s State Histon Mest Tenth a ORIC PRESE HE EVALUATED SIC AL Historic Preservation operty for inclusion in set forth by the Nation NATION OFFICER SIGNA C Director, Kar	nitectural rical Socie CRVATIO SNIFICANCE OF STA Officer for the I in the National nal Park Service NTURE	Historian ty NOFFICER THIS PROPERTY W TE_X_ National Historic Pres Register and certify t <u>L</u> <u>H</u> <u>M</u> Historical Soc	DATE Octo TELEP 913- STATE Kans CERTIFIC ITHIN THE STA LOCAI ervation Act of hat it has been Multiple DATE	-296-3251 Sas 66612 CATION TE IS: 1966 (Public Law 89-6 evaluated according t E December 1, 19	o the
Corne ORGANIZATION Kansa STREET & NUMBER 120 k CITY OR TOWN CITY OR TOWN Topek 2 STATE HIST NATIONA As the designated State hereby nominate this pr criteria and procedures s STATE HISTORIC PRESER TITLE EXECUTIVE R NPS USE ONLY I HEREBY CERTIFY TO	elia Wyma, Arch s State Histon Mest Tenth a ORIC PRESE HE EVALUATED SIC AL Historic Preservation operty for inclusion in set forth by the Nation NATION OFFICER SIGNA C Director, Kar	nitectural rical Socie CRVATIO SNIFICANCE OF STA Officer for the I in the National nal Park Service NTURE	Historian ty NOFFICER THIS PROPERTY W TE_X_ National Historic Pres Register and certify t <u>L</u> <u>H</u> <u>M</u> Historical Soc	DATE Octo TELEP 913- STATE Kans CERTIFIC ITHIN THE STA LOCAI ITHIN THE STA LOCAI ITHIN THE STA LOCAI ITHIN THE STA LOCAI THIN THE STA LOCAI ITHIN THE STA LOCAI THIN THE STA LOCAI ITHIN THE STA LOCAI THIN THE STA LOCAI ITHIN TH	HONE $\frac{-296-3251}{-3251}$ Sas 66612 CATION TE IS: $\frac{1}{3}$ (3.3) 1966 (Public Law 89-6 evaluated according t December 1, 19 E $\frac{29}{-3}$ HE NATIONAL REA	o the
Corne ORGANIZATION STREET & NUMBER 120 k CITY OR TOWN CITY OR TOWN Topek 2 STATE HIST NATION As the designated State hereby nominate this pr criteria and procedures s STATE HISTORIC PRESER TITLE EXECUTIVE R NPS USE ONLY I HEREBY CERTIFY TI	elia Wyma, Arch s State Histon Mest Tenth a ORIC PRESE HE EVALUATED SIC AL Historic Preservation operty for inclusion in set forth by the Nation NATION OFFICER SIGNA C Director, Kar	nitectural rical Socie CRVATIO SNIFICANCE OF STA Officer for the I in the National nal Park Service NTURE	Historian ty NOFFICER THIS PROPERTY W TE_X_ National Historic Pres Register and certify t <u>L</u> <u>H</u> <u>M</u> Historical Soc	DATE Octo TELEP 913- STATE Kans CERTIFIC ITHIN THE STA LOCAI ervation Act of hat it has been DATI iety REGISTER	HONE $\frac{-296-3251}{-3251}$ Sas 66612 CATION TE IS: $\frac{1}{3}$ (3.3) 1966 (Public Law 89-6 evaluated according t December 1, 19 E $\frac{29}{-3}$ HE NATIONAL REA	o the

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES INVENTORY -- NOMINATION FORM

FOR NPS	USE ONL	r		
RECEIVED	DEC Q	1976		
- 60 - 17 - 18 - 18 - 18 - 18 - 18 - 18 - 18		2000 - C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C		
DATE ENT	FRED	AUI	G 29 19;	77

CONTINUATION SHEET

ITEM NUMBER

PAGE

8.

Davis was reportedly the "most hated man in Hiawatha." If he were, it never bothered him since other people's opinions were of no concern. At times people vented their feelings in acts of vandalism against the memorial. Much of his time was spent at the cemetery, cleaning the statues, or just looking.

In 1937, when Davis was told by doctors that he had less than six months to live, he proceeded to give away his last \$55,000 to the few people who had been kind to him. However, Davis fooled the doctors and lived ten more years, practically penniless and for the last few years in the Brown County Home where he died at age 92 in April, 1947.

The Davis Memorial is significant for the artistic quality of the statuary. It is a truly unique memorial; nothing quite like it exists anywhere else in Kansas. It has been an attraction for tourists and other visitors since the mid-1930's. The closeness of the statuary groupings presents an interesting space and time sequence. The memorial is also distinguished by the delicacy of the carvings and the extremely life-like representations of John and Sarah Davis.

9.

"Davis Memorial Has Meaning to Tourists," Hiawatha Daily <u>World</u>, June 6, 1975.
"Fortune Spent on Memorial, Now Unkempt," Topeka Daily <u>Capital</u>, April 11, 1973.
"A Fortune to Perpetuate Own Memory," Topeka Daily <u>Capital</u>, June 26, 1938.
"Guard on Kansas Memorial," Kansas City <u>Times</u>, June 1, 1935.
Hiawatha Daily <u>World</u>, April 26, 1947.
"Hiawatha Farmer Spent Reported \$750,000 in Construction of Unique Memorial to Wife," To the Stars (Kansas Industrial Development Commission), v. 1, no. 1,

(November, 1945), p. 5.

"Kansan Spends Fortune on Wife's Tombstone," Omaha World-Herald, July 31, 1932.

Kansas: <u>A Guide to the Sunflower State</u>, American Guide Series (New York, Viking Press, 1939), p. 312.

"A Town Debates an Eccentricity," Kansas City Star, October 5, 1958.

"The True Story of the Davis Memorial," <u>Farm Directory</u>, <u>Brown County</u>, <u>Kansas</u> (Hiawatha, Kansas, Henry J. Weltmer, 1949), pp. 64, 65.